YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, November 2, 2023
3:00 p.m.

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
Present:  S. Adam, J. Babb, N. Blake, M. Brubaker, S. Burley Hollows, R. Coombe, S. Coysh, P. Darke, A. Di Bartolomeo, R. Freckleton, L. Gilbert, M. Goitom, M. Gordon, L. Grier, S. Hussain, P. Ingram, S. Johnson, J. Kowlessar, R. Kruger, N. Levitt, A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, N. Madras, B. Meisner, W. Moir, S. Nijhawan, A. O’Connell, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, O. Olawoye, J.-P. Paluzzi, C. Pérez Márquez, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), S. Sansone, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), L. Seiler, I. Sharma, Z. Spicer, S. Van Viegen, P. Wood, M. Zabrocki

Guests:  J. Atallah, T. Bhoola, Y. Henry, M. Layton, O. Oke, N. Robinson

Regrets:  R. Hili, H. Macrae, M. Nasar, V. Shah, C. van Daalen-Smith
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair asked all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located.  He participated in the meeting from Montreal and recognized that, sharing the relevant land acknowledgement:

“We gather this week on the unceded lands that are the traditional territory of the Kanien’kehà:ka. Tiohtià:ke (Montréal) has long been a gathering place amongst First Nations peoples, including the Kanien’kehaá:ka of the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, Huron/Wendat, Abenaki, and Anishinaabeg. We give thanks to the original peoples of this land, we give thanks to the wisdom of the people of this place and we seek to honour what exists now and has come before.”

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, October 5, 2023) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner reminded councillors that only voting members should participate in meeting polls, and that some councillors’ voting status had changed in light of the restructuring of Council.  See the current Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council.
3. Business Arising from the Minutes

Chair Markus Reisenleitner reported that the poll at the previous meeting about remote vs. in-person and remote meetings recommended that meetings continue to be held virtually.
4. Student Services Referrals & Resources
Presentation (.pptx)
Guests:  Nona Robinson, Vice-Provost Students, and Yukimi Henry, Executive Director, Community Support & Services
Vice-Provost Students Nona Robinson addressed Council.  Her office has been hearing from faculty members seeking information for student referrals and resources.  Vice-Provost Students Robinson reviewed concerns that have been brought to her.  Students have been having non-traditional issues including work and family challenges, which may lead to academic concerns.  Many such issues may arise:  lack of academic preparation, sharing distressing information, disruption and behaviour management, mental health issues, and academic integrity and understanding policies.  Recent concerns involve artificial intelligence questions. Vice-Provost Robinson shared detailed procedural information about responding to students in personal or academic distress.  Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Dean and Vice-Provost Graduate Alice MacLachlan asked, and Vice-Provost Students Robinson concurred, about adding information about the Faculty’s wellness and counselling to the presentation’s chart.  Vice-Provost Robinson invited calls for referrals to the best path to services, so as not to have those seeking assistance bounced from one place to another.  She focussed on loneliness as a pressing issue for many students.  Oluwakemi Oke, University Ombudsperson, noted in the meeting’s Zoom chat that their office is also available to provide advice and support in the navigation of University policies and the decision-making process.
Guest Yukimi Henry, Executive Director, Community Support & Services, spoke about her office and responses to related matters.  She also reviewed how Savy software is used.  Student data is well-protected, and no one is identified via queries.
Vice-Provost Robinson and Ms Henry also discussed academic and other support for students from conflict areas.
Members of Council expressed their thanks before Ms Henry and Vice-Provost Students Robinson left the meeting.
5. Office of Sustainability Fall Update
Presentation (.pptx)
Guest: Mike Layton, Chief Sustainability Officer
Chief Sustainability Officer Mike Layton provided Council with sustainability updates.  He spoke about having a real impact in his role and hoped to regularly find ways to engage the community.  York University has tried to embed sustainability in all operations and activities, Mr. Layton affirmed:  104 courses have a sustainability focus; there are joint programs between Faculties; sustainability is the focus of Organized Research Units and Faculty initiatives.  York’s new sustainability policy was approved by the Board of Governors in summer 2023.  The state of the environment is critical, after the hottest summer on record, with record forest fires.  Cities are struggling and housing issues are acute.  Mr. Layton reviewed related engagement goals, and the sustainability strategy moving forward.  He spoke highly about graduate students who are active and energetic contributors to these plans.  The Sustainability Innovation Fund strategy is underway.  More participation was invited by contacting sustainability@yorku.ca.
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, Wes Moir, reminded councillors about the Faculty regulations, intended to contribute to York’s sustainability efforts, updated the previous month at Council, Updates to Regulations – Thesis and Dissertation – Remote Defences, which proceeded to Senate for consideration.  Mr. Layton commended the Faculty’s innovative attention to new ways to interact.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked Mr. Layton for the extremely informative presentation.
6. Dean's Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan commenced by acknowledging the ongoing situation in the Middle East.  The Dean noted that the Faculty provides services additional to those cited by Nona Robinson, Vice-Provost Students, and Yukimi Henry, Executive Director, Community Support & Services, in their presentation earlier in the meeting.

Dean MacLachlan spoke about artificial intelligence issues affecting graduate students and early career researchers.  Academic policy is being developed through collegial governance, working with the Vice-Provost Teaching & Learning.  The Dean will provide updates over the course of the year.

The Dean also announced celebrations for the Faculty’s sixtieth anniversary.  A signature event is being planned for Spring 2024.

Dean MacLachlan also announced a new professional development initiative, “Scholarly Skills Workshop:  Making the Most of the Journey to Your PhD,” as part of a series of lunch-hour workshops.  The series was scheduled to begin on November 14 with Dr. Leela Viswanathan, author of The Deliberate Doctorate:  A Values-Focused Journey to Your PhD, with a motivational professional development workshop on making the most of the doctoral experience.

7. Changes to Faculty Regulations and Appointments Policy
For discussion
Updates to Regulations - Graduate Supervision, and Updates to the Policy on Appointments to the Faculty of Graduate Studies (.docx)
Wes Moir, Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, introduced this item to Council to obtain feedback prior to consideration for approval.  In 2017, the Faculty updated and formalized a supervision policy.  There is an urgent need for clearer procedures to address complaints and clarify jurisdiction.  While most graduate supervisory relationships are positive, unsatisfactory supervisions may occur.  This proposal  “distinguishes between local decision making vs. complex situations that move beyond program resolution; better directs concerns towards appropriate avenues at the university; differentiates conflict resolution vs. more serious concerns of violence, harassment or discrimination; provides greater protection for graduate students coming forward with concerns impacting their learning experience in their program; and adds additional measures to the Policy on Appointments to the Faculty of Graduate Studies to align with procedures under the York University Faculty Association Collective Agreement.”  Mr. Moir stressed the importance of ensuring that individuals may come forward and be supported.  The changes to the appointments policy appropriately invoke YUFA procedures, and help protect graduate students and faculty members.  Feedback was invited.

8. Decolonization, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (DEDI) – Update and Motion 
Update, and motion for approval (.docx)
Faculty Council approved the following in April 2023: 

“In recognition of the recommendations provided to FGS Council by two roundtables – Nothing Less than Justice:  a Faculty/Graduate Student Roundtable on the Future of Graduate Studies at York – on DEDI (Decolonization, Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion) and graduate studies, and in congruence with the University Academic Plan as well as the directives included in the Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion 2022-2027 Strategy,

“be it resolved that all Standing Committees of FGS Council develop material ways to add DEDI to the mandate and enact it in the work of the given Committee.

“Mechanisms will be put in place for Committee chairs to consult with the Vice-President Equity, People and Culture office as well as FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee (APPC) in time for final approval by APPC in November for presentation to and approval by FGS Council no later than December 7, 2023.”

While there have been efforts to move these issues forward, and efforts are still underway, more time is required.  From the link above:  “As well, conversations have expanded to an understanding that while for some committees, revisions to a mandate may be appropriate, for others, ensuring that the procedures and processes reflect DEDI commitments may be more effective.  Given that, we believe the following motion with amended language together with the provision of additional time beyond the current APPC and FGS Council timeline will enable this important work to adequately unfold.”

It was therefore moved, seconded, and CARRIED, with one vote against,

“be it resolved that all Standing Committees of FGS Council develop material ways to infuse DEDI commitments to the mandate and/or associated Committee procedures in time for final approval by Academic Planning & Policy Committee no later than April 2024 for presentation to and approval by FGS Council no later than June 2024.”

9. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith was unable to attend.  Chair Markus Reisenleitner addressed Council to provide her report, on her behalf:
The current status of students not being required to produce a doctor’s note remains until further notice.  Systems-level explorations are under way to understand how students can self-declare absences.  Further direction from the Registrar and SSRP mobilizers is expected.

The Future of Pedagogy’s Task Force’s recommendations are being rolled out for feedback, with direction stemming from the work of five working groups.  The recommendations came from an iterative process and there are important mechanisms to be put in place in order to secure input. Their recommendations include the following:  expand and enhance blended learning; enhance supports for ongoing professional development of lifelong pedagogical capacity-building; establish linkages between assessments of students and learning outcomes at the course and program level; accelerate the expansion of community-based experiential education and work-integrated learning opportunities; and support artificial intelligence literacy among instructors, students and staff. 

While all of these involve graduate education, FGS is particularly pleased with the proposed intentionality around supporting further capacity-building of instructors, feeding directly into our three-year plan for the collaborative establishment of a graduate supervisory support hub.  As well, FGS continues to invite discussion with the office of the Vice-Provost Teaching & Learning regarding graduate education and experiential education, advocating for an infrastructure of support that will enable programs to tap into said opportunities versus being left to establish these on their own with scarce resources.
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Professor Saskia Van Viegen reported that the Task Force on the Future of Pedagogy met the previous week, addressing whether the Task Force’s recommendations support University Academic Plan priorities.  The Senate committee also discussed strategic priorities for Glendon College, which is consolidating programs.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked Professor van Viegen for representing the Faculty of Graduate Studies on the Senate committee.
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Professor Cao was unable to attend the meeting.
10. Senate Synopses
For information
Summary of Senate meeting of September 28, 2023, (pdf/URL)

The Senate synopsis was received for information.
11. 	Other Business
There was no other business.
12. 	Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:26 p.m.
